TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

March 9th, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
Others Present:

Dave Cota

Chris Parks




Courtney Knapp
Annie Twitchell




Al Diamond

Lou Ann Clifford


Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:38 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.
Expense warrants #8 and #10 in the amounts of $135,844.72 and $19,332.02 respectively were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
Payroll warrant #7 and #9 in the amounts of $24,393.26 and $21,504.78 respectively were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes from the February 10, 2020 meeting were reviewed.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
Several members asked that the Town be surveyed to see whether or not there’s interest in developing a Dog Park.   Dave Cota provided a copy of the proposed survey.   There was an ad hoc committee that researched the feasibility, but it was tabled pending a survey of the Town to see if there’s interest.   Karen Campbell said that, when the committee last met, the question first was whether people want it and then work to find a location.   An acre of fenced-in area is adequate for a community park.   Bob Luce said his only concern is that it would only be those attending the town meeting that would be completing the survey, so perhaps the survey go onto the Town’s website, in addition.    Annie Twitchell said there’s an ability to do surveys on Google, which would keep someone from “voting” more than once.   The Selectmen agreed this is a good approach.  
Chris Parks was in attendance to discuss a property line/zoning setback issue at 2025 Ridge View Road in Redington East.   The setback should have been 25’, but the garage is at 22’.  Chris does not believe this was done intentionally.   Bob Luce said there was a similar situation in the past.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to take no further action on this matter.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.  Motion approved.

Dave Cota discussed the status of the Proposed New Fire Station.   There’s been a lot of work going on with the subcontractors and all involved with the project.  By the beginning of April, the guaranteed maximum amendment should be available.    Thorndike Logging has provided a proposal for cutting and clearing the lot.   Dave would like to see this done soon, since the Access Road will be posted soon with spring approaching.   The stumping will be done at a later time.  Sugarloaf has agreed to allow clearing of the lot prior to the lot/deed closing.   There’s no cost to the Town for this work, since the wood/chips will cover the cost.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to authorize the lot clearing, pending Town approval of the entire project at the March 11th Town meeting.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved.     
Dave provided a copy of a Purchase and Sale Agreement that would relinquish the two bays at the Vehicle Maintenance Garage, and at the same time, a temporary license will be issued to the Town to continue to use the bays until the new Fire Station is completed.  Following review of the Purchase and Sale, Jay Reynolds made a motion to authorize Bob Luce to sign the Purchase and Sale agreement pending Town approval of the project.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion and it was approved. 

Dave Cota discussed the permitting, noting that everything is complete except the Fire Marshall’s approval of the sprinkler system, which will happen when a sprinkler subcontractor is on board.  With regard to the Construction Management Contracts, there are three AIA (American Institute of Architects) documents which have been reviewed with H.E. Callahan.   Dave would like to have Don Fowler review the information prior to signing.   Because there is so much detail, Dave summarized the highlights of these agreements and will scan/send the full documents to the Selectmen.   The Town will carry all-risk insurance during the construction period.  The Construction Manager is responsible for any additional permitting, tests and/or inspections.   There will be a one-year warranty, and there may be additional warranties on some of the equipment.   The Town will retain 5% for the one-year warranty period, and the Construction Manager will also do the same with the subcontractors.   The Construction Manager is responsible for providing a Payment and Performance bond.   The Construction Manager receives 4.5% of the construction costs, which will be in the Guaranteed Maximum Price Amendment document. If there’s a dispute between the Town and the Construction Manager about a subcontractor’s bid which meets the specifications, the difference in cost between the bid of the subcontractor and the next acceptable bid subcontractor chosen is the Town’s responsibility and will be added to the Guaranteed Maximum Price.   There was discussion about the 5% retainage and whether that is harsh. The Fire Station Committee will be approving the subcontractors prior to establishing the Guaranteed Maximum Price, so there be an opportunity for the Town to have involvement in the selection of subcontractors.    There was a question about penalties for late completion and what would be a reasonable target date.   Dave Cota said there’s language in the contracts on that matter but that it may need to be clarified.
Sugarloaf would like to do some modifications on the bays at the Vehicle Maintenance Garage this fall, and Courtney Knapp has had some discussions with them about it.  It was discussed that perhaps the work be done in the summer, so the ladder truck can be outdoors while the work is being done.  Courtney had asked the Construction Manager if Columbus Day could be targeted for an open house, and she indicated that that is possible.   Dave will talk with the Construction Manager to see what would be a realistic target date for completion.   Courtney noted that there’s a weekly meeting on the construction site, and he intends to be there for each of them, so if something may delay construction, we’ll know about it.
Dave Cota reviewed a flyer that will be provided to voters with the Annual Meeting information.  This flyer discusses the vote on whether or not to allow Marijuana Businesses in Town.   The flyer intends to further explain the questions that will be posed in Articles #71 and #72.    The Selectmen discussed the voting on these articles, and if it’s requested that if a written ballot be used for this vote, the town Clerk will verify voters before giving a ballot.   Following review of this flyer, Dave Cota asked the Selectmen if there are any additional warrant articles that the Board wishes to discuss at Wednesday’s Town Meeting.    He briefly reviewed the contents of the Warrant.  
If the Comprehensive Plan Update is approved at the Town Meeting, Dave Cota would like to be prepared with the organization of the Committee that will work on this project.   He has prepared a notice to invite those interested to step forward.  Bob Luce asked that the Penobscot Indian Nation be invited to have a representative sit on this committee.  Each of the Selectmen will plan to serve on this committee, as well.   Courtney Knapp said he would volunteer to represent public safety.
Informational:

At the next Selectmen’s meeting, there will be representatives in attendance from the Carrabassett Valley Trails Committee to discuss a new bike trail system near Stoney Brook (land owned by the State).   There’s additional information in the Town Report on this project.
The funds from the Maine Community Foundation for the Ted Jones lot should be in this week or next week.

Dave met with Chris Lyford in advance of an investment policy.   Last year’s investments did very well. 

The Information Center’s septic tank froze.   There will be a porta-potty on site for a period of time. It’s believed that it froze because it’s not used much. We will look to insulate it this summer. 

The County Commissioners are meeting on March 17th to discuss appropriations to several organizations.  Dave invited any interested Selectmen to attend the meeting to offer support for funding of these programs. 

The dog sledding on the Golf Course has become a point of concern again.   They run three days a week, 10am to 3pm.  But it is dangerous to mix the sled dogs with other dogs in these areas, and Kate Raye was supposed to put signs up to that effect. There are no residents on the back nine holes of the Golf Course.  

Bob Luce reviewed a letter from a user of the Narrow-Gauge Pathway, indicating that someone was biking behind him while he was out walking and that the fat tire bikes are so quiet that you don’t hear them approaching you.  It’s important for people to advise someone ahead that they’re approaching.  The letter suggests horns or bells on the fat tire bikes.  That suggestion will be relayed to the Mountain Bike Club, since this is a safety concern.  Skiers and walkers have the right of way on the trails.
There was discussion about the great job that the Superintendent of Schools George Joseph has done for the Town over the last twenty years as he is retiring. 
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

